Town of Glenville

Planning and Zoning Commission

Monday, December 8, 2014
Glenville Municipal Center

18 Glenridge Road

Glenville, NY 12302             

Present:
Mike Carr, Jim Gibney, Tom Bodden, Kurt Semon, Pat Ragucci, and Javier Tapia 

Excused:
Tim Yosenick
Also Attending:
Paul Borisenko, Building Inspector, Peg Huff, Town Attorney, Kevin Corcoran, Town Planner, and Chris Flanders, Recording Secretary
1.  
Approval of the agenda

Motion: T. Bodden     Seconded:  J. Tapia
Vote: Ayes:  6     Noes: 0       Absent:  1
     MOTION CARRIED

Approval of the minutes of the November 10, 2014 meeting
Motion:  P. Ragucci     Seconded:  T. Bodden
Vote: Ayes:  4
      Noes: 0       Absent:  1   Abstaining:  2 (absent for meeting)
     MOTION CARRIED
2.  Curtis Marsh






Minor (4-lot) Subdivision

     Sacandaga Road






Final (Public Hearing)

This proposal involves the subdivision of a 72.94-acre parcel into six lots, four of which would be located in the Town of Glenville and two within the Town of Charlton.  The four lots in Glenville would range in size from 4.71 acres to 26 acres.  Three of the parcels would be located on the east side of Sacandaga Road, just south of Charlton Road, while the fourth would be located on the west side of Sacandaga Road, across from Charlton Road.  The property is zoned “Rural Residential and Agricultural.”  

Bob Wilco, Van Guilder Associates, represented the applicant.  He gave a brief description of the proposal.  He stated the lots would have engineered septic systems and public water or wells, depending on the cost findings.  (Connection to public water was later explained by Building Inspector Paul Borisenko to be a requirement of building, because the water is available to the parcels.)  Mr. Wilco said lots #3 and #4 will have a common driveway, which will lessen the impact to the wetland areas and allow for a safer ingress and egress.
Chairman Carr asked if the owners of the parcel being annexed by lot-line adjustment to the lands of Jaffee are aware that they must wait 18 months before any further subdivision of the 

Planning & Zoning Commission Meeting Minutes

December 8, 2014

Page 2

land can occur.  Mr. and Mrs. Jaffee, who were in attendance, stated they are aware of the stipulation.
Mr. Wilco stated that the proposal has received preliminary approval of the portion of land that is in the Town of Charlton.  A public hearing has been set for January.  He also said paperwork has been filed with New York State for curb-cut permits.
Comments from the Schenectady County referral were read into the minutes as follows:


Notwithstanding the above, the applicant should identify the amount of wetland disturbance proposed and the limits of grading and clearing.  The source of the wetland mapping should be identified and a SWPPP should be prepared for erosion and sedimentation control.  A note should be placed on the plat identifying the driveways in excess of 300 feet need to be constructed to comply with NYS Fire Code (Section 511) for emergency vehicle access.


The Town should consider encouraging an area variance for the frontage of lots 3 and 4 to allow the frontage for lot 2 to be increased to provide a more reasonable front yard.  This would also allow the proposed house location on lot 2 to be shifted further (farther) away from the wetlands, reduce the likelihood of future encroachments into the wetlands and provide a more desirable lot.

K. Corcoran noted these are comments to consider, not mandates.
Chairman Carr then opened the hearing to the public.  With no one wishing to speak, the public hearing was closed.
MOTION

In the matter of the final minor subdivision application by Curtis Marsh for a minor four – lot subdivision located at the intersection of Sacandaga Road and Charlton Road, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby conditionally approves the application.  The Commission’s decision is based upon the following findings:

The proposed use takes into consideration the relationship of this project to the neighborhood and the community, and the best use of the land being subdivided.  Factors considered include:

· Compliance with the requirements of the Zoning Ordinance and the policies of the Comprehensive Plan.

· Logical arrangement, location and width of streets.

· The lots’ and street(s)’ relationship to the topography of the site.

· Adequacy and arrangement of water supply, sewage disposal and drainage.

· Accommodation for future development of adjoining lands as yet unsubdivided.

· Adequacy of lot sizes to achieve the above.
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Conditions of Approval:
1.  The annexation of the 2 undesignated lots is to take place, per lot line adjustment
2.  It is agreed and understood that no further subdivision will be done on the annexed property within the next 18 months.
3.  If disturbance is found to be over the 1-acre threshold during development, the applicant agrees to commit to best engineering practices to manage stormwater

4.  A Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan will be prepared, as previously stated by P.E. Duane Rabideau.
5.  A note is to be added to the plat per Schenectady County comments identifying the driveways in excess of 300 feet need to be constructed to comply with NYS Fire Code (Section 511) for emergency vehicle access.

Further, this Commission finds that a proper case exists for requiring the applicant to provide suitable land for park or playground purposes.  The need for additional park and recreation facilities has been documented in the Comprehensive Plan, in addition to having been identified by both the Glenville Park Planning Committee and the Community Center Planning Committee.

However, due to the small number of lots in this particular subdivision, this Commission finds that the imposition of an in-lieu-of fee is more appropriate than land dedication for this particular subdivision.  The recreation fee to be levied is $1,000.00 per new lot.  In this case, the applicant is hereby required to pay a fee of $3,000.
Motion:  M. Carr     Seconded:  K. Semon
Vote: Ayes:  6     Noes: 0       Absent:  1
     MOTION CARRIED
3.  Mohawk Honda


Site Plan Review 
     25 – 33 Saratoga Road 


(Preliminary) and
     








Conditional Use Permit
This proposal calls for the construction of a 21,870 sq. ft. automotive collision center on a 3.1 acre parcel (two parcels to be combined).  The project site is located on the west side of Route 50 (Saratoga Road), immediately south of Pedrick’s Florist.  The project site is zoned General Business.      

Tom Andress, ABD Engineering, represented the applicant.  He provided material safety data sheets and a revised environmental assessment form to Chairman Carr.  He explained the building plan is now about 23,000 sq. ft. after minor modifications.  It is replacing the collision center location in Schenectady.  It will also be open for autos other than Hondas and will be providing aluminum body work, which is new to the industry.
Mr. Andress said there will be no access on the north side of the building; customers will access from the front of the building.  Parking will be available in front of the building, as well.  The building will be connected to municipal water and sewers.  There is a trench drain system inside 
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of the building.  Two paint booths will also be located in the building with the required air permits in place.

M. Carr stated the location is within 1500 feet of a school which needs correcting on the original EAF form.  Volatile organic compound (VOC) emissions are at issue.
T. Andress noted that Mohawk Honda uses one company to handle permits and any chemical uses and disposal.
The rear area of the property will be for car storage.  There is not enough room at the main facility to store the inventory.  Screened dumpsters will also be to the rear of the building. 
Trees will in be in front of the building and decorative screening will be along the property line to the west.  Fencing is not shown, but Mr. Andress stated the applicant would be willing to place one along the property line.  Trees will also act as a buffer on the side towards the elementary school; pines and additional maples are planned.
M. Carr stated that the owner of Pedrick’s Florist shop has sent a letter of concern about the potential adverse effect of light pollution to flowering plant cycles.  M. Carr asked Mr. Andress to be aware there could be lighting issues and to avoid overly bright lighting that could affect the growing season.
T. Andress said there are four lights planned for security and safety.  There are no display lights as customers are not invited to the inventory area.  The lighting is similar to the GMC project that was just approved, and the applicants are willing to shield these lights.  P. Ragucci asked if the applicant would be willing to shield all four lights, and T. Andress said yes, the applicant would be willing to do so.  The lighting intensity is on the map, measured in foot-candles.
When asked, T. Andress reiterated that auto body work only will be done at this site. No engine work, no above ground storage tanks and less than 50 gallons of paints will be kept in the supply room.  Mr. Andress will consult the local fire chief regarding where and how items will be stored.  As for mitigation of spills, absorbents are used and an oil/water separator will be installed.
It was noted that test hole data shown was from the GM site.  Test holes were done today (12/8) on the actual site with the same results.  Utilities are now shown on the plan.  There will be no hydraulic lifts or reservoirs of fluid.
The applicant plans on using approximately 500 gallons of water per day.

M. Carr said air discharge controls information for the paint booths must be provided along with information about the monitoring equipment that will be used.
When asked about traffic, T. Andress said a single curb cut the southern end of the parcel will be used.  M. Carr said the storage issue must be specific in numbers of vehicles, and emergency vehicle access must be adequate.  This is not to accommodate car carriers, just tow trucks.  Further, the actual auto storage must comply with the site plan.
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Waste haulers will remove discarded metal in the trash.  Any fluids are removed and disposed of appropriately.  Mr. Andress also said that this facility is to address ‘fender-bender’ needs; there will not be a frame straightening rack on the premises.  
T. Bodden asked if tow trucks would be coming in during the night.  Mr. Andress does not expect so, but there aren’t many neighbors to disturb.  Excess snow would be hauled away as it is difficult to clean car storage areas.
A copy of the consent to represent Mrs. Hathaway, owner of the parcel to be combined with the Mohawk Honda property was also submitted.
M. Carr then discussed variances that will be required.  Paul Borisenko, Building Inspector, is still researching these and working with the applicant on clarification.
Discussion followed regarding that this application is for two uses, vehicle storage and a collision center.  Paul Borisenko stated the way the code is written, this is allowed.
Mr. Andress also said the noise is all internal; no doors are left open.

The stormwater management system is addressed by a single slope roof which drains into a 3’ depressed ground area where much of it is absorbed.  Water then flows to the perimeter and on to the rear.  This system is planned to accommodate a 100-year storm on site.

Chairman Carr stated the Zoning Board of Appeals needs to look at the requested variances, and the Town’s designated engineer, MJ Engineering, needs to review this application before the Planning and Zoning Commission members are ready to act.  
The applicant stated they are looking to break ground in March, 2015, and for a September/October opening.
MOTION

Motion is made to table this application until next month’s meeting to enable the applicant to provide more information and submit to the appropriate parties.

Motion:  M. Carr     Seconded:  T. Bodden
Vote: Ayes:  6     Noes:  0       Absent:  1
     MOTION CARRIED
Under old business, Paul Borisenko informed the Commission there may be more variances required than first thought on the Amedore subdivision application.  Discussion followed regarding the type of area variances requested for proposed lots that are still larger than surrounding lots with existing homes, and are to be serviced by municipal sewers instead of septic systems.   After much scrutiny by state and federal agencies, the Scotia-Glenville school 
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district, the Village of Scotia, and Town engineers, the Commission is very comfortable in recommending that the ZBA grant the requested variances. 
With no further business to conduct, the meeting was adjourned at 8:25 pm.
The next meeting of the Town of Glenville Planning and Zoning Commission is to be held on Monday, January 12, 2015.  The agenda meeting will be held Monday, January 5, 2015. 
Submitted by Chris Flanders, Stenographer:    
Filed with Linda Neals, Town Clerk:
____________________________________            
_________________________________
